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INTRODUCTION
At its meeting on July 23, 2014, the Permanent Council installed the General Committee in accordance with Article 28 of the Rules of Procedure of the Council. Pursuant to Article 15 of the Rules of Procedure, the officers of the Committee are the Chair and Vice Chair of the Permanent Council.
The General Committee began its work on February 11, 2015. It was composed of one representative of each member state, under the chairmanship of Ambassador Niermala Badrising, Permanent Representative of Suriname to the Organization of American States, who preceded the current Chair, Ambassador Dr. Neil Parsan, Permanent Representative of Trinidad and Tobago to the OAS.

Pursuant to Article 32 of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council, the Chair of the General Committee hereby presents the following report on the Committee’s work over the period 2014-2015.
WORKING SESSIONS

The General Committee held four formal meetings since February, 2015, and considered six annual reports.  It approved one report on the follow-up to the mandates of the resolutions assigned to the Committee.


As had been approved by the Permanent Council, the Committee at its meeting on February 11, 2015 created the Informal Working Group to Classify the Mandates of the General Committee.  At that meeting, Ambassador Carmen Velásquez, Alternate Representative of Venezuela, was elected by acclamation to chair the Working Group. The Working Group’s report on its activities was adopted by the General Committee at its meeting on June 3, 2015. That report is published as document CP/CG 2024 rev.1.

The Committee’s activities and actions carried out in accordance with the mandates from the Permanent Council as set out in the Committee’s work plan (document CP/CG-2015/14 rev. 3) are described below.
EXAMINATION OF THE ANNUAL REPORTS OF THE ORGANS, ORGANISMS AND ENTITIES OF THE ORGANIZATION

The Committee examined six of the seven annual reports entrusted to it:

1. Pan American Health Organization (PAHO)

2. Inter-American Commission of Women (CIM)
3. Inter-American Telecommunications Commission (CITEL)

4. Inter-American Children’s Institute (IIN)

5. Administrative Tribunal (TRIBAD)

6. Pan American Institute of Geography and History (IPGH)

As instructed by the Permanent Council, the General Committee at its meeting on April 16, 2015 considered the annual reports of the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO), the Inter-American Commission of Women (CIM), and the Inter-American Telecommunication Commission (CITEL). On April 23, 2015 the Committee considered the annual reports of the Inter-American Children’s Institute (IIN), the OAS Administrative Tribunal (TRIBAD), and the Pan American Institute of Geography and History (IPGH). These six reports were presented to the General Committee chaired by Ambassador Dr. Neil Parsan.

Also at its April 23 meeting, the General Committee considered the report of the Secretary General on the implementation of the mandates contained in AG/RES. 2830 (XLIV-O/14) on the Consumer Safety and Health Network and the Inter-American Rapid Alerts System (CP/CG-2018/15). This report was presented by Ms. Betilde Muñoz-Pogossan, Acting Director of the Department of Social Inclusion, Executive Secretariat for Integral Development.
Annual Report of the Pan American Health Organization (CP/doc.5093/15)
Dr. Carissa F. Etienne, Director of the Pan American Health Organization (PAHO), presented the annual report of PAHO on April 16, 2015. 


Dr. Etienne stressed technical cooperation as a means of contributing to progress in a broad range of areas, from the elimination and control of infectious diseases, to strengthening health systems, addressing the social determinants of health, and ensuring that anyone suffering from a disease or illness have access to prevention, care and rehabilitation services.
The Director General also reported that PAHO’s work over this period had been based on the Strategic Plan 2008-2013, including the preparation of a new Strategic Plan for the 2014-2019 period.

The issues addressed were grouped according to the six categories of the PAHO Strategic Plan 2014-2019: 1) communicable diseases; 2) non-communicable diseases and risk factors; 3) determinants of health and health promotion throughout the life course; 4) health systems; 5) preparedness, surveillance and response; and 6) corporate services and enabling functions. The report also addressed the major challenges that the Bureau and the member states must deal with in order to ensure constant progress in public health in the region, and the sustainability and future success of PAHO as an organization.

The Director assured the Committee that as the Organization is innovating and adapting to change, it must also build on its past successes and on the tradition of Pan American solidarity that had made this possible. It was noted that PAHO has performed a primary role in the Americas in the eradication and elimination of disease and communicable infections. The recently approved goal of achieving universal health coverage reflected the region’s ongoing commitment to attaining historic results in the public health arena even though the chances of success might be discouraging.

Dr. Etienne stated that going forward, the leadership and staff of the Bureau continue to be firmly committed to technical excellence, to improving institutional efficiency and effectiveness, and raising the funds needed to facilitate and support its technical cooperation programs. The Bureau will continue to work in close cooperation with and under the direction of the member states of PAHO to pursue their joint public health goals to protect and improve the lives of people everywhere in the Americas.

The delegates of Honduras, Venezuela, Paraguay, Uruguay, Mexico, Canada, the United States, Chile, Brazil and Ecuador said that they were interested in the presentation of the annual report on PAHO’s activities, and underlined Dr. Etienne’s commitment and leadership in achieving its objectives. 

Ambassador Alfonso Quiñonez, Secretary for External Relations, speaking on behalf of the Secretary General of the OAS, highlighted the work of PAHO and its Director as an invaluable partner of the Organization committed to the wellbeing of the peoples of the Americas. He noted PAHO’s invaluable participation in the Summit of the Americas held in Panama in April, 2015.
The Chair highlighted the work undertaken by PAHO and thanked it for the work it had done, and also thanked the Director, Carissa F. Etienne, for her presentation; took note of the observations and recommendations made by the Permanent Representatives, and decided to submit the report to the Permanent Council for consideration in accordance with the provisions of Article 91.f of the Charter.

The report was published as document CP/doc.5093/15.
Annual report of the Inter-American Commission of Women (CIM) to the General Assembly (CP/doc.5113/15)
At the April 16 meeting, the Executive Secretary of CIM, Ambassador Carmen Moreno, presented the Commission’s annual report for the period March 2013 to February 2014.
The Executive Secretary reported on the activities that CIM had conducted in compliance with the mandates received from the General Assembly, bearing in mind the Inter-American Program on the Promotion of Women’s Human Rights and Gender Equity and Equality (IAP), of the 2011-2016 Strategic Plan of the CIM, adopted by the CIM Executive Committee 2011-2012 during its First Regular Session (April 7 and 8, 2011).
Ambassador Moreno stated that the Strategic Plan sought to strengthen the central role of CIM as the hemisphere’s policy forum for the rights of women and gender equality, and its coordination with the other bodies and agencies of the OAS, international organizations, civil society and other key sectors. 

The Executive Secretary said that a number of activities that fall within the Organization’s “pillars” had been carried out to implement the Assembly’s mandates, as set out in the report.

Over the period covered by the present report, CIM had worked to promote full political citizenship of women as an essential component of democratic governance, and the elimination of gender violence—questions that are basic to the exercise of human rights and citizen security. It continued to support gender mainstreaming as a precondition for sustainable and inclusive human development, and to strengthen the image of the OAS as an organization that was responsive to the demands of the women of the hemisphere.  
Ambassador Moreno reaffirmed the CIM’s efforts to continue to work on compliance with the mandates received, and to strengthen its capacity to meet the demands of women, seeking to ensure that respect for human rights and achievement of gender equality become a reality throughout the hemisphere. 

The Executive Secretary of the CIM also presented the annual report on the Mechanism to Follow up on Implementation of the Convention of Belém do Pará (MESECVI) (CP/doc.5114/15), which, she recalled, is an ongoing, systematic multilateral evaluation system based on a technical cooperation and exchange forum among the states parties to the Convention and a committee of experts.
In that regard, Ambassador Moreno summarized the activities in 2014, highlighting, inter alia, the following:
Conclusion of the Second Multilateral Evaluation Round 
-
Completion of the Second Follow-up Phase with the adoption of the Second Follow-up Report on the Implementation of the Recommendations of the Committee of Experts
-
Preparation of 19 country reports based on the Progress indicators system for measuring implementation of the Convention of Belém do Pará
-
A series of workshops on the use of the progress indicators system in Argentina, Colombia, Ecuador, El Salvador, Grenada, Guatemala, Paraguay, Chile, and Peru

Special Conference of States Parties (October)

· Adoption of the Strategic Plan of the MESECVI 2014-2017

· Adoption of agreements on strengthening the MESECVI

Eleventh Meeting of the Committee of Experts (CEVI)

· Adoption of agreements on strengthening the Committee

· Declaration on Violence against Women, Girls, and Adolescents and their Sexual and Reproductive Rights 

Marking of the twentieth anniversary of the adoption of the Convention

-
Belém do Pará +20 Hemispheric Forum “The Convention of Belém do Pará and prevention of violence against women: Good practices and proposals for the future” 

-
Adoption of the Declaration of Pachuca “Strengthening Efforts to Prevent Violence against Women”

-
Commemorative events in different countries

Identification and analysis of best practices in implementing the Convention:  legislation and government policies, justice, education, communication

Tools prepared and published:
-
Guide to Application of the Convention of Belém do Pará

-
Practical Guide to the Application of the Progress Indicators System for Measuring Implementation of the Convention of Belém do Pará

-
Regional Tools to Fight Violence against Women: The Belém do Pará and Istanbul Conventions 

The delegates of Costa Rica, Ecuador, Chile, Mexico, Venezuela and Uruguay thanked Ambassador Moreno and the Inter-American Commission of Women for the very thorough  report, and noted the activities carried out to promote the wellbeing of women in the Hemisphere, the adoption of the Strategic Plan, and the constant work to achieve gender equality and equity. They also reiterated their confidence in the efforts of the CIM and confirmed that the country reports had been sent to their respective foreign ministries for the latter’s attention.
The Chair highlighted the activities and progress of the CIM, thanked the Commission for the work it had done, and thanked the Executive Secretary for the presentation of the report; decided to take note of the observations and recommendations made by the Permanent Representatives, and submitted the report to the Permanent Council for consideration in accordance with the provisions of Article 91.f of the Charter.


The annual report of CIM was published as document CP/doc.5113/15.
The report of the MESECVI was published as document CP/doc.5114/15.

Annual report of the Inter-American Telecommunication Commission (CITEL) to the General Assembly (CP/doc.5111/15)

On April 16, 2015, Mr. Clovis Baptista, Executive Secretary of CITEL, summarized the Commission’s annual report as follows:
· The Plan of Action 2014-2018 was approved; 
· Work continued to strengthen regional measures to combat the distribution of counterfeit, substandard, and unauthorized mobile devices, through which the scope and nature of the issue was being evaluated;

· Information compilation began on information and communications technology (ICT) fraud and antiregulatory practices;

· A study began on the situation of legislation and regulations on telecommunication service quality; 
· An analysis was done of trends and challenges in the use of mobile devices in emergencies; 

· Work continued on sustainable smart cities; 

· A network was formed of experts on norms and technologies; 

· The work of compiling information on roaming charges continued in an effort to clarify the computation methodology was adopted; 
· New procedures were approved for presenting and modifying inter-American proposals to the World Telecommunications Standardization Assembly (WTSA), the World Conference on International Telecommunications (WCIT), and the World Telecommunications Development Conference (WTDC); 
· The procedure was adopted for preparing, adopting, presenting and modifying inter-American contributions to the Study Groups of the Telecommunication Development Sector (ITU-D) and Telecommunication Standardization Sector (ITU-T) of the International Telecommunication Union (ITU), which will also be used for the ITU-T Review Committee and ITU-T Focus Groups;

· A system was established for preparing benchmarking in telecommunication service complaint procedures;

· A Correspondence Group was established to discuss regional measures to combat the spread of counterfeit, substandard, and unauthorized mobile devices;

· Technical assistance for member states began for the deployment of Internet connectivity infrastructure;

· Information compilation continued on updates to policies, plans, and/or practices for disaster prevention and mitigation. 
· Information compilation began on solutions used to monitor international termination traffic.

· Analysis began of the regulation of machine-to-machine (M2M) communications. 
The delegate of Venezuela acknowledged the work that Mr. Clovis Baptista, Executive Secretary of CITEL, had done to set the Commission’s objectives, and the efforts made to close the digital divide in developing countries, and reaffirmed her country’s commitment to the work of CITEL.

The Chair noted the activities carried out by CITEL, and decided to take note of the observations and recommendations made by the Permanent Representatives and to submit the report to the Permanent Council for consideration in accordance with the provisions of Article 91.f of the Charter.


The annual report of CITEL was published as document CP/doc.5111/15.
Annual report of the Inter-American Children’s Institute (IIN) (CP/doc.5103/15)
The annual report of the Inter-American Children’s Institute was presented on April 23, 2015, in accordance with the pertinent regulations prior to the forty-fifth regular session of the General Assembly. The report was presented by the President of the IIN Directing Council, Ms. Zaira Navas, to the General Committee of the Permanent Council of the OAS.
In her presentation, Ms. Navas stated that the Charter of the Organization of American States made plain the relationship between democracy and the promotion of human rights. It stated the ideal of consolidating in this hemisphere a system of individual freedoms and social justice based on respect for the fundamental rights of man, in the framework of democratic institutions.

Among other topics, Ms. Navas discussed the Management Model being implemented by the IIN, and said that in the framework of the Institute’s current structure, the operations of its various technical bodies were organized around the areas of Promotion and Protection of Rights, Legal Affairs, Participation and Communications. This form of organization provided a technical and operational platform that has given support and continuity to the technical assistance and support to member states in carrying out the various areas adopted in the Plan of Action 2011- 2015.
This structure had been enhanced by a Management Model for monitoring the Plan of Action 2011–2015, in response to the Directing Council’s desire for more active participation by member states in management, as an essential part of carrying out the Plan of Action 2011-2015.

The delegates of Uruguay, Brazil, El Salvador, the Dominican Republic, Nicaragua, Colombia and Mexico thanked Ms. Navas for the detailed report and for her presentation; reiterated their commitment to the Institute, and extended congratulations on the activities carried out. They also discussed the importance of international cooperation and the use of new technologies in the Institute’s efforts, and stressed the importance of continuing to work on behalf of the children and adolescents of the hemisphere, particularly with regard to the areas contemplated in the Plan of Action.
The Committee decided to submit the report to the Permanent Council for consideration as provided for in Article 91.f of the Charter of the OAS.

The annual report of the IIN was published as document CP/doc.5103/15.
Annual report of the Administrative Tribunal of the Organization of American States CP/doc.5107/15
On April 23, 2015, Ms. Mercedes Carrillo, Secretary of the Tribunal, presented the annual report of the Administrative Tribunal of the Organization of American States (TRIBAD), and referred to the Tribunal’s activities and publications. 
In her presentation on the activities carried out during the period covered by the present report, Ms. Carrillo gave a brief history of the Tribunal; discussed the three complaints that had been heard, and reported on the two regular sessions of the Tribunal. 
The Secretary also referred to the cooperative relations with the Administrative Tribunals and legal departments of other international organizations such as the International Monetary Fund. In June 2014, at the request of the United Nations Administrative Tribunal, she had prepared a proposal for creating a data base compiling the jurisprudence of all of the international Administrative Tribunals, with suggestions as to the type of decisions to be published, the target audience and maintenance and administration of the portal, and so forth. The proposal also included a mock-up to help visualize the ideas proposed. 
Another document was prepared at the request of the International Labor Organization (ILO), with the support of the OAS Departments of Human Resources and Legal Services, on methods for the resolution of employment grievances.
The delegate of Venezuela proposed that for the next OAS General Assembly, the subject of the Administrative Tribunal and changes that would affect the staff of the Organization in the new transition be considered by the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs (CAAP). The proposal was endorsed by the delegates of Ecuador and the Dominican Republic.

The Committee thanked the Secretary of TRIBAD for her presentation, and decided to take note of the observations and recommendations made by the Permanent Representatives, and requested that they be submitted to the Permanent Council for consideration in accordance with the provisions of Article 91.f of the Charter.

The annual report of TRIBAD was published as document CP/doc.5107/15.
Annual report of the Pan American Institute on Geography and History (IPGH) 
CP/CG-2018/15
Dr. Rodrigo Barriga, Secretary General of the IPGH, presented the annual report of the IPGH to the General Committee at its meeting on April 23, 2015. He discussed the Institute’s Pan American Agenda for the period 2010–2020, and referred to some of the scientific and capacity-building activities that the Institute had carried out. 

In his presentation, Dr. Barriga highlighted the Institute’s most important activities, including the main financial and administrative issues, noting that the Institute’s execution of resources in support of its technical assistance programs and publications had been efficacious. He also reported on the progress being made in advancing the Pan American Agenda and other activities of interest during the current period.
The delegates of Mexico, Uruguay, Colombia and Ecuador thanked him for the report, and noted the partnerships between the IPGH and other regional entities in the effort to expand areas of research and knowledge.

The Committee thanked Dr. Barriga for having presented the report within the regulation time period, and decided to duly submit it to the Permanent Council for the purposes provided in Article 91.f of the Charter of the OAS.


The annual report of the IPGH was published as document CP/CG-2018/15.
CONCLUSION

The Committee is pleased to report that it has worked actively to monitor and implement the mandates assigned to it in accordance with Article 16 of the Rules of Procedure of the Permanent Council. The Chair thanks all the delegations and the staff of the General Secretariat for their support over this period.

This report by the Committee reflects the Committee’s recommendations for future action, and are presented to the Permanent Council and then to the General Assembly at its forty-fifth regular session for consideration.

Ambassador Dr. Neil Parsan
Permanent Representative of Trinidad and Tobago to the OAS
Chair of the General Committee
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